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KEY FINDINGS

1. The APA secretly coordinated with officials from the CIA, White House, and the
Department of Defense to create an APA ethics policy on national security interrogations
that comported with then-classified legal guidance authorizing the CIA torture program.

2. A US government research scientist, who had recently served as President Bush'’s
behavioral science advisor, is reported to have secretly drafted “language related to
research” inserted by APA officials into the 2005 APA ethics policy on interrogations. While
the exact language of the alleged contribution is not known, the section on research aligned
that policy with the then-classified Bradbury “torture memos.” The Bradbury memos
directed health professionals to research and assess the supposed safety, efficacy, and
health impacts of the “enhanced” interrogation techniques. The memos were introduced at
a time when CIA Office of Medical Services (OMS) personnel were protesting the expanded
involvement of health professionals in helping determine the legality of the techniques.

3. The APA had numerous contacts with CIA contract psychologists Drs. James Mitchell and
Bruce Jessen starting in at least 2003, including contacts related to interrogation
techniques; at least one senior APA official was informed of their clandestine role at the CIA
related to interrogations; yet APA has consistently denied such contacts.

4. APA did not disclose Dr. James Mitchell’s past APA membership when it released its
2007 statement in response to journalists’ revelations regarding Mitchell’s role in abusive
interrogations. Nor did APA include such information in its letter to the Texas State Board
of Examiners of Psychologists in 2010; APA staff sought to obscure past contacts with the
CIA and with Mitchell and Jessen and their firm, Mitchell Jessen and Associates.

5. Despite substantial contact between the APA, the White House and CIA officials,
including the over 600 emails noted in this report, there is no evidence that any APA official
expressed concern over mounting reports of psychologist involvement in detainee abuse
during four years of direct email communications with senior members of the US
intelligence community.
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